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P U B L I C  H E A R I N G / W O R K I N G  S E S S I O N  M E M O R A N D U M  

 
DATE:   January 23, 2015 

MEETING DATE January 27, 2015 

TO:   Land Use Committee of the Board of Aldermen 

FROM:   James Freas, Acting Director of Planning and Development  
   Alexandra Ananth, Chief Planner for Current Planning 
   Stephen Pantalone, Senior Planner  

CC:   Petitioner 
 
In response to questions raised at the Land Use Committee public hearings, and/or staff technical 
reviews, the Planning Department is providing the following information for the upcoming public 
hearing/working session.  This information is supplemental to staff analysis previously provided at the 
public hearing.   

PETITION #272-09(4)                39 Herrick Road 

Request for Special Permit/Site Plan Approval to allow a mixed-use building containing four dwelling 
units and a restaurant, waivers of parking stalls, bicycle parking stalls, and retaining walls exceeding 
four feet in height. 

The Land Use Committee (Committee) held a public hearing on December 9, 2014. The Planning 
Department has received the following information in response to questions raised at the public 
hearing and in the previous Planning Department memorandum. 
 
Potential Land Swap with the City.  The potential of a land swap with the City for a portion of its land 
along Cypress Street was raised at the previous Public Hearing.  At this point in time, the City does not 
have any concrete plans for the future use of the Cypress Street municipal parking lot.  This lot may 
or may not be developed in the future.  As such, the Committee should consider this project on a 
stand-alone basis and whether it meets the criteria for a special permit.  
 
Compliance with the Inclusionary Housing Requirements.  The petitioner will make a cash payment 
to the City in lieu of providing an affordable housing unit.   
 
Parking Utilization on Lot 7.  The petitioner did not provide an updated parking utilization study for 
Lot 7.  The prior parking utilization study, which did not include counts after 7:00 pm, found that the 

Setti D. Warren 
Mayor 

 

City of Newton, Massachusetts 

Department of Planning and Development 
1000 Commonwealth Avenue Newton, Massachusetts 02459 

 

 

 

Telephone 
(617) 796-1120 

Telefax 
(617) 796-1142 

TDD/TTY 
(617) 796-1089 

www.newtonma.gov 
 

James Freas 
Acting Director 

 

  



January 27, 2015 - Working Session 
Page 2 of 4 

 
 

 

occupancy of the parking stalls in Lot 7 ranged from 30% and 60%.  The petitioner’s position from the 
previously approved special permit is that because existing tenants of the Bradford Court Apartments 
currently using Lot 7 are on one year leases, there will be no issue with removing those parking stalls 
for this project.  Current tenants will have sufficient notice to find alternative parking or housing.  The 
petitioner also argues that going forward tenants or prospective tenants of the Bradford Court 
apartment building will be aware that no parking is available on Lot 7, and will choose to be car-free 
or will find off-site parking.    
 
Parking Management Plan.  The petitioner did not provide a parking management plan.  However, 
the petitioner has indicated that the proposed parking arrangement has not changed from the 2009 
special permit.  The four residential units will be given five spaces in the garage, while the remainder 
of the garage spaces will be used for customers (11) and employees (4) of the restaurant.  The valet 
service for the restaurant will be free of charge and will park all cars in the garage or in off-site 
parking lots.  The use of a valet will be particularly important for this project, as the turning radius 
into certain parking stalls in the proposed garage will be challenging.  These measures were included 
as conditions of the previous special permit and should be carried forward.   
 
Relocation of the Parking Meter and Crosswalk on Herrick Road.  The petitioner indicated that they 
have been in contact with the Engineering Department in regards to the proposed curb cut off of 
Herrick Road and the impact on the existing utility pole, crosswalk and parking meter.  As identified in 
the 2009 special permit, the removal of a metered parking stall would require a relocation of that 
stall within Newton Centre at the petitioner’s expense.  The Planning Department is comfortable that 
the petitioner can work with the City’s Engineering Department and if necessary, the Traffic Council 
to ensure that the proposed curb cut does not adversely impact pedestrian access to the public path, 
or reduce the City’s parking supply. 
 
Updated Tree Removal Plan.  The petitioner did not submit a tree removal plan.  The petitioner 
should comply with the City’s Tree Preservation Ordinance, which may require a payment into the 
tree replacement fund.  These were conditions of the 2009 board order and should be carried 
forward.  
 
Fencing and Retaining Wall Details.  The petitioner did not provide additional details on the fencing 
and retaining walls.  However, the 2009 special permit included conditions that these details would 
be provided prior to receiving a building permit.  The Planning Department does not consider this to 
be a significant issue and suggests using the same condition in this board order. 
 
Lighting Plan.  The petitioner had submitted a lighting plan with the 2009 special permit which 
indicated four street lamps along the public footpath, which are existing, four building mounted lights 
and two flood lights adjacent to the above ground parking stalls.  Based on the photometric plan 
there is more than adequate lighting along the footpath and the parking area.  The petitioner may 
need to reduce the amount of lighting in order to comply with the lighting ordinance, which does not 
allow light trespass beyond the property line.   
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Comprehensive Sign Plan.  The petitioner did not provide additional information on signage.  The 
2009 special permit included a condition that signage should comply with City standards and that an 
addition of a freestanding sign would require an amendment to the special permit.  The Planning 
Department does not consider this to be a significant issue and suggests using the same condition in 
this board order. 
 
Engineering Memorandum.  The Associate City Engineer raised a number of issues in the Engineering 
Review Memorandum.  Most of the issues can be addressed in the conditions and/or through the 
standard building permit review process by the Engineering Division, however there were two 
suggestions by the Associate City Engineer that the Committee should consider. 
 

 Connectivity of the walkway along the northeast property line – Connect the proposed three 
foot walkway along the northeast property line to another walkway. 
 

 ADA Accessibility of the public foot path.  Improve the existing public footpath to provide 
handicap accessibility near the midpoint, which is located at the southwest corner of the 
petitioner’s site. 

 
The petitioner should consider these suggestions and how they can be addressed in the final plans 
submitted for the building permit. 
 
Transportation Division Memorandum.  The City’s Transportation Division of Public Works raised a 
number of concerns in its memo, dated December 4, 2014.  Those concerns and responses from the 
petitioner are provided below. 
 

 The lack of parking for residents at 17-31 Herrick Road – The concern regarding the lack of 
parking for residents of the Bradford Court Apartments, and limited parking for this project 
was discussed during the 2009 special permit process.  The petitioner believes that tenants of 
the buildings will choose not to have cars or will make other parking arrangements.  They do 
not believe these tenants will own and park cars on the surrounding residential streets. 

 

 Potential queuing on Herrick Road due to the red/green signal at the beginning of the 
driveway to the proposed parking garage – The petitioner should address this issue at the 
public hearing.  This will likely be an operational issue and the responsibility of the valets 
operating the garage during peak times.  The Planning Department suggests a condition to 
review the functionality of the proposed red/green light and the operation of the valet system 
after a certain period of time. 

 

 Circulation in the at-grade parking lot – The petitioner has indicated that the traffic flow will 
be one-way in from Herrick Road and one-way out to the municipal parking lot.  The use of 
one-way directional flow should address circulation issues.  The proposed site plan continues 
to show two-way traffic from the Cypress Street lot.  A condition for one-way traffic should be 
included in this board order, if the project is approved. 
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 Access to the at-grade dumpster – The at-grade dumpster will service this project and the 
Bradford Court Apartments. Based on discussions with the petitioner the dumpsters will be 
wheeled out of the area for pick-up such that a truck will not need to back into the space.  
Bradford Court tenants will have access to this area via stairs from the rear of their building. 

 
Conditions.  The petitioner has agreed to carry the same conditions forward that were included in the 
2009 Board Order (ATTACHMENT A).  The Planning Department recommends the following additional 
conditions: 
 

 The at-grade parking area shall be one-way from Herrick Road to Cypress Street.  The 
petitioner shall provide “Do Not Enter” signage facing the Cypress Street municipal lot. 

 The petitioner shall connect the pedestrian walkway along the northeast property line, which 
will consist of a different material than the driveway, to the walkway/sidewalk in front of the 
proposed building. 

 As a public benefit, the petitioner shall make the existing public footpath handicap accessible 
at the southwest corner of the site, so as to provide accessibility near the midpoint of the 
public footpath. 

 The petitioner shall evaluate operational functionality of the red/green lights at the entrance 
of the below grade garage and the valet service after one year of operations, and shall provide 
recommendations for improvements to the Planning Department.   

 
Recommendation 
Based on the supplemental information provided by the petitioner and information gathered from 
the previous special permit, the Planning Department believes that the petition is complete, and that 
the issues raised by the Engineering/Transportation Divisions and the final details on 
landscaping/fencing/lighting can be addressed prior to building permit.  The Planning Department 
therefore recommends approval with conditions.  
 
 
 
ATTAHCMENTS 

ATTACHMENT A – Conditions from the 2009 Board Order 
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